Cheshire East UNISON Branch Committee

Thursday, 14th October 2010 – UNISON Office, Macclesfield
Attendance:  
Phil Mason (PM) – Chair


Olga Kokkinis (OK) – Branch Secretary
Tracey Evans (TE)

Nina Hammill (NH)

Elaine Hitchinson (EH)
Mike Kurek (MK)

Lesley Hall (LH)

Carol Lawson (CL)

Allan Leah (AL)

Garry Milne (GM)

Craig Nicholson (CN)

Angus Varley (AV)

Kath Ward (KW)
Robert Warhurst (RW)

Craig Wilshaw (CW)

Kevin Yoxall (KY)

Bob Blundell – Regional Officer

Neal Linsky – Area Organiser
Appointed minute taker for the meeting – Jane Cooke
	1.
	Apologies:

Alan Dickenson, Jo Hobson, Jim Jervis, Dee Murrell, Lesley Simons, Donna Singh
	Action

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting approved with the following addition:
The Committee approved to source a demonstration banner.

Matters arising:

· Unions concern over Asset Transfer – PM to compile joint union letter to Town and Parish Councils outlining their concern.  Committee members to send any concerns they may have to phil.mason2@cheshireeast.gov.uk to include in the letter.
· Recruitment Campaign – OK extended the Branch Committee’s thanks to PM/Branch staff for their considerable effort in the latest recruitment campaign.
· Malkins Bank – BB informed the committee that no documentation had been made available to the public/union outlining the rationale for Malkins Bank to go out to a private specialist operator.  BB suggested keeping watch on progress of contract.
· Right to Work – a follow up protest will be held in Manchester on Saturday, 23rd October.  An email will be sent to stewards/members advising them of reimbursement of reasonable travel expenses and to contact NH who is co- ordinating the delegation.

	OK

PM

All

JC



	3.
	Branch Development Update
	

	
	· Better communication needed with members – this has been a criticism from the recruitment campaign.
· Communications/Website covered in item 11 of the agenda.
· Reminder from OK to complete Branch Case logs and send to the Branch.  (Blank case log to be sent to Block Leads and RW).

	JC


	4.
	Corporate HR Meetings
· CBS 
· Michelle Sherlock meeting with CBS Supplies – 23 East and 21 West employees facing compulsory redundancy.
· Cut-off dates for overtime payment – overtime logged by 5th of the month will be paid in next payment date.
· Redundancy/Redeployment – Fixed term contracts of more than 2 years – no redundancy or redeployment.
· HR reiterated schools’ duties to staff.  Schools to identify the reason a job has gone i.e. redundancy.  Any schools’ staff who may have a claim to be sent a case form asap.
· Agency staff contracts with the agency not the Council but contractor should provide some T&C’s.  (BB recommended reading the Unison Procurement Guide).
· JE/Descriptions – HR involvement of workforce:
· Not involved in process – Individual entitled to see rationale for scores.
· Grievance against grade – it is the manager’s decision to re-submit or employee has to wait 6 months.
· Budget Consultation – A letter has been sent to all staff re the current financial situation:
40% cut in capital

25% cuts in area based grants

Harmonisation is happening and T&C’s up for review

Pay and benefits

Policies and procedures

Cabinet have received 68 applications for VR

229 to go in current year

Sick pay – remove first 3 days

Freezing increments

Spot salaries

Flexitime

2011-2012 possibility of 442 job losses

	

	5.
	People Directorate Update – Report attached
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	6.
	Places Directorate Update – Report attached
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	· PM raised concern re outsourcing – large budget challenge, gap growing day by day.

· Malkins Bank – TUPE transfer being drawn up – PM involved.  Pre-qual questionnaire requested by PM.

· Lyceum Theatre, Crewe – Staff briefing on 14/10/10.  Meeting to be arranged with PM after briefing.  Looking at external contractor.
· Library closure for ½ day on Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve – staff will have to pay back time taken.  AV to find out concerns locally and get back to PM.
	PM
AV

	
	
	

	7.
	Performance & Capacity Directorate  - Report attached

[image: image3.emf]p&c Committee  Report Oct '10.doc


	

	
	
	

	8.
	Shared Services – Included in P&C Committee Report above

	

	9.
	Schools Update –  Report at next meeting
· Approval to take Maria Walsh on board – split between West Cheshire (2 days) and Cheshire East (3) days – was agreed in principle.  To be reviewed at the end of December 2010, potentially to be extended until end March 2011.
MK expressed concern about issue being brought to the meeting without prior notice.
Proposed – Phil Mason / Seconded – Lesley Hall / Abstained – Mike Kurek
	

	10.
	Communications/Website
· Website – Barry Cotterill to contact RW.
· RW requested more input to the website.

· RW asked Branch Committee members to try and log on to the website at the soonest opportunity.

· KY suggested weekly notes to be sent to RW for the website.

· NH volunteered to help out with communications on the website.

· NL acknowledged the Communications group and said all must be aware of articles posted on the website and be aware of other employer areas not just Council members.
· RW, CL, NH and Barry Cotterill comprise the Communications team and will arrange a meeting.

· Block Leads to send a report for the year for inclusion in the December newsletter.
· £10 recruitment campaign to be re-publicised in the December newsletter.

· Communications team to look at ways to promote other areas not just the Council.

· Training – OK reiterated that any training must be copied to RW.  This is a requirement for travel expenses to be reimbursed.
	CL

ALL

RW

Leads

RW
RW



	11.
	Retired Members 
· Draft letter to retired members to be submitted to Branch Secretary.
· Report on RMG Conference in November to be sent for inclusion on the website.
· Number of retired members in Crewe & Nantwich Borough Council to be established.

· KY to email RW with article about benefits of being a retired member for inclusion on the website/newsletter.

	AD

AD

AD

KY

	12.
	Harmonisation
CN’s notes of the Cheshire East Harmonisation of Pay & Benefits Briefing held on 22/09/10 attached.  
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Salient points re car mileage were:

· Introduction of flat rate mileage for all employees

· Will retain NJC scheme but reduce the rate

· Review the assessment criteria for all essential and regular car users

· Any transfer to CE contracts to be aware of car allowance implication
CN will publish briefing notes on an as and when basis.

· Proposed Industrial Action:
1. Mileage – in the event that Cheshire East Council gives notice of, or takes action to impose a travel allowance which differs from the NJC national agreement and/or threatens to remove the ESSENTIAL car user allowance, the branch shall ballot all affected members for INDUSTRIAL ACTION UP TO AND INCLUDING STRIKE ACTION.  The final decision to undertake the ballot to be delegated to the Branch Secretary, Branch Chair and Harmonisation Lead with the condition the ballot will not exceed the limits defined.
2. Harmonisation – this branch agrees that a ballot of all affected members will be undertaken at the time CEC seek to impose a “harmonisation package”.  The ballot will include that, “in the event members do not accept the package offered, you agree to take part in action short of, and including strike action to secure a better offer”.  The final decision to undertake the ballot shall be delegated to the Harmonisation Lead, Branch Secretary and Branch Chair but shall not exceed the limits defined above.

Proposed – Kevin Yoxall / Seconded – Nina Hammill / All in favour

· The following  Policy & Procedures meetings will be held during the remainder of October:
· 21 Oct
Social Networking (Facebook, Twitter etc.)
· 22 Oct
Access to personal records

Working beyond 65

· 25 Oct
Maternity policy

Paternity

Adoption


Gender
	CN

	13.
	Recruitment Campaign
· Recruitment campaign ongoing at different locations in Cheshire East.
· Stewards to be encouraged to set up recruitment campaigns in their area/ location.
	

	14.
	Equal Opportunities Officer vacancy – retain on agenda


	

	15.
	Academies
· Current academy status:

Sandbach High School (Unison involvement encouraged by the Head-     teacher – workplace contacts to be established).

Congleton High School

Fallibroome High School
	

	16.
	ITU 
Following CE restructuring policy it is envisaged there will be job losses within Adult Services – LH will take the lead on this.
	LH

	17.
	Chester Lease Renewal
The proposal to commit to a further 3 years lease at 25 Castle Street, Chester was approved.
	

	18.
	Branch Secretary Report – Olga Kokkinis
· Frizzell Insurance to be invited to the AGM.

· The Hutton Report on pensions is now available on-line.
· “How to become a Steward” has been included in the latest Cheshire East Team Talk.
	

	19.
	Treasurer – Mike Kurek
· IMPS investigation into split of monies into West Cheshire/Cheshire East.  Cheshire East received £22k.
· Current account stands at £36k with £70k in Reserve account to cover Welfare, Strike Action, Premises
· Branch Treasurer’s Meeting at Arena Point on 08/10/10 attended by MK:
· Proposal for all Reserves to Central Unison to go to National Conference.
· List of all premised owned or leased.
· Pre-payment card not credit cards.
· All expenditure above £500 to be approved by quorate – 2 signatures.
· Any authorisations to be listed at the bottom of each Branch Committee minutes.
	

	20.
	Membership/Welfare – Carol Lawson
· 4,013 current members.
· CL requested total members report in addition to Joiners/Leavers.
	JC

	21.
	Health & Safety – Kevin Yoxall – Report at the next meeting.
· Health & Safety Awayday to be arranged.
	OK/KY

	22.
	International Officer – John Latham not present

	

	23.
	Any other Business

1. Agenda for the Branch Committee to be reviewed.
2. The Spending Review will be announced on 19/10/10 – Lobby local MP’s at constituency offices.
	PM


	Date of Next Meeting:

Thursday, 18th November 2010 at 1.00 p.m. – Wesfields, Sandbach
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P&C –  


HR/ICT/Finance


No update regarding proposal to move to becoming it’s own legal entity.


There has been a proposal from the Government for ALL payrolls to be dealt with by the HMRC following issues with people’s tax codes recently.  The proposal is that funds for wages would be sent from the employer direct to HMRC where they would deduct tax, insurance etc and that they would pay direct to the employee NOT the employer.


Problems that could arise are that if someone had an issue with their pay then they would have to contact HMRC not the employer.


Customer Services

LH/PM attended a meeting with the Customer Services Resources Manager at Dalton House to discuss changes to employee contracts with regards to the Call Centre opening/closing times.  They are looking to open the phones 8am-6pm.  Currently there is an external company who take calls during 8am-8.45am and 5pm-6pm, these calls are emailed to the Customer Centre who then call the customers back when the office opens at 8.45am.  By not using the external company the Council will be saving money.  Staff will be working to a shift pattern between the proposed new opening times.

Shared Services – 


CBS Supplies


Proposal for CBS Supplies to close as of 31/3/2011.  LH/CN attended a staff briefing on the 5th October at the Runcorn office where staff were advised of the proposal.   All staff were advised they are now on the ‘at risk’ register but official notices will not be issued until early January 2011.

ITU (Intergrated Transport Unit)

Staff briefings have taken place 22-24th Sept to inform staff of the changes that will be taking place, namely that CE and CW&C are disaggregating the shared service.  The SLA with CW&C is being extended from Sept ’10-end March ’11 to allow a smooth change over from a Shared Service to CE and CW&C.


There is likely that due to changes within Adult Services that there will be job losses for the drivers once they transfer over to CE after March ’11.

Job Evaluation


There is a steady flow of JDQ’s coming through for validating weekly.  


If you have any queries relating to members final pay grade please direct them to the Cheshire East Unison website where they will find full details on the JE process.  


I have had enquiries due to staff expecting the equivalent or more than they are currently on but in some cases this hasn’t been achieved.  One of the problems we have found is that the Manager who has written the JDQ has omitted to include relevant details and so once this has been rectified it can be re-submitted via HR.
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PLACES TRADE UNION JCNP MEETING


WEDNESDAY 22 SEPTEMBER 2010, 10:30am


FRED FLINT ROOM, WESTFIELDS, SANDBACH


M I N U T E S


Present: 
John Nicholson – Strategic Director – Places (part)

Phil Sherratt – Head of Environmental Services


Caroline Simpson – Head of Regeneration (part)


Peter Hartwell – Head of Safer and Stronger Communities

Adrian Fisher – Head of Planning and Housing (part)

Michael Kurek – UNISON


Phil Mason – UNISON


Craig Nicholson – UNISON


Kevin Bradbury – GMB


Chris Millington - GMB


Alan Brown – HR Support (deputising for CG)


Helen Cadwallader - Minutes


		1.0


1.1


1.2




		APOLOGIES AND WELCOME


Apologies received from:


· Ian Barlow – Business Support Manager – Tatton Park


· Kevin Yoxall – UNISON


· Clare Godbold – HR Support


ITU Disaggregation


JN explained that he and CS needed to leave the meeting at 10:45am as they were conducting the first two staff briefings at Rivacre in regard to the ITU disaggregation.  Two further briefings had been arranged for later on in the week.  CS explained the current situation in regard to ITU.  CS also confirmed that CG was the lead HR Officer for Cheshire East staff.  PM asked if a briefing could be arranged for Trade Union’s as soon as possible so that they were kept up to date in case staff asked any questions.


Grant Funding


JN reported that all Council’s including Cheshire East would be losing grant funding due to budget cuts.  JN referred to the Leaders Letter which was circulated recently.  JN advised that staff had responded to this and all HoS needed to acknowledge receipt of letters received.  JN felt that some suggestions staff had made were viable for further consideration.

(JN and PS left the meeting at this point).



		Action


CS


HoS






		2.0


2.1

2.2

2.3


2.4


2.5


2.5.1

2.5.2


2.5.3


2.6


2.7


2.8




		MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES


The following items were raised and discussed further from the previous minutes:


Green Box Timetable/Structures Update

AB circulated the green box timetable and he and HoS explained the current position.  AB indicated that the timetable had not changed since it was distributed earlier this year.

Waste Harmonisation


PS confirmed that different models had been proposed which would be shared with the Trade Unions as soon as possible.

Depot Rationalisation


PS advised that this was still ongoing.  PM added that he had attended a few meetings at various Depots to discuss.  PM stressed that affected staff needed to be clearly communicated with fully to reduce upheaval.  It was suggested that HR arrange a meeting with Trade Unions to discuss HR issues for staff concerned.

Licensing Split Update


PH explained that he and CN had not had chance to speak with CC about how the team would come together; however, hoped to arrange something within the next couple of weeks.  One positive outcome of the split was that a number of staff had been able to be made permanent.  Tony Potts continued to manage the Team until a Supervisory role had been confirmed.


Highways Update


Highways Contract


PS confirmed that five interested parties had expressed an interest in tendering for the contract and a number of competitive dialogue sessions had been arranged for these companies to explain their contract proposals.  BAMNuttall’s contract expired in October 2011.  PM advised that he had met with Highways staff and that a Working Group had been established.  It was suggested that Trade Unions be incorporated into the Working Group.  Questions from staff that needed clarification in regard to the TUPE transfer included: staff location, pension, overtime and if a joint bid was successful, who would the staff actually be working for etc?

Strategic Fleet Manager

A position for a Strategic Fleet Manager had recently been advertised and interviews for this post were due to take place on 11 October 2010.  The successful applicant would be reportable to PS direct.  


Winter Maintenance


CN asked if this year’s winter maintenance programme was in place.  PS confirmed that it was and would ask CN to have a look to advise if any sections needed to be amended from a Trade Union perspective. 


Planning Staffing Restructure Update


AF explained that the Development Management staffing structure continued to be finalised and that it was hoped it would be finalised by 1 April 2010.  The draft structure was almost ready for Trade Unions to comment on.  AF to arrange circulation.

AF confirmed that the Housing Team staff structure had been confirmed and just a handful of Job Evaluations results were outstanding.


(AF left the meeting at this point).

Devolution


PS gave Trade Unions and update on the current situation and explained that this proposed action would mainly affect staff within the Streetscape Team.  Trade Unions stressed that they wanted to be kept up to date with the situation due to the number of staff who could potentially be affected.


Highway Improvement Work


PS advised that this had not been fully integrated since LGR.  Further contractual arrangements were still to be confirmed.  



		PS

AB


PH


AF



		3.0




		HR ISSUES RAISED BY TRADE UNIONS

Any concerns by Trade Unions had already been raised.

		



		4.0



		SERVICES UPDATE

Due to limited time and the fact that two Heads of Service had had to leave to attend other meetings, PS advised that he had no further details to add as all had been covered at item 2.  

PH added that the ‘out of hours’ service continued to be reviewed as the Council’s contract with ‘Message Pad’ would come to an end in March 2011.  A new Control Room had been established at Macclesfield Town Hall (with two staff being transferred from Crewe).  Officers in the Control Room would take over the ‘out of hours’.



		



		5.0

		BUDGETS UPDATE

No information to report.



		



		6.0

		TOTAL TRANSPORT/ITU

Item previously discussed at item 1.1.



		





Circulation: All present; I Barlow, C Godbold, K Yoxall
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National Joint Council for Local Government Services

Employers’ Secretary: Trade Union Secretaries
Sarah Messenger Peter Allenson, UNITE
Local Government House, Smith Square Brian Strutton, GMB

London, SW1P 3HZ Heather Wakefield, UNISON
Tel: 020 7187 7373 Fax: 020 7664 3030

Address for union correspondence:

1 Mabledon Place

London, WC1H 9A)J

Tel: 0845 3550845

Fax: 020 7551 1195

To: Chief Executives in England, Wales & N Ireland
(with copies for HR Director & Finance Director)
Members of the National Joint Council
Provincial/Associated Joint Secretaries
Local Authority Associations’ Secretaries

12 April 2010

Dear Chief Executive,

NJC CIRCULAR 1/10
NJC CAR ALLOWANCES 2010/11

1. CAR ALLOWANCES - PART 3 PARAGRAPH 6

It has been agreed that the rates of Car Allowances be revised with effect from 1 April
2010. The new rates are set out below:

451 - 999cc 1000 - 1199cc 1200 - 1450cc

Essential Users

Lump sum per annum £846 £963 £1,239
per mile first 8,500 36.9p 40.9p 50.5p
per mile after 8,500 13.7p 14.4p 16.4p

Casual Users

per mile first 8,500 46.9p 52.2p 65.0p
per mile after 8,500 13.7p 14.4p 16.4p

Yours sincerely,

oy Mesirger p M Brian Shutton %ﬂ

.0

(it

Sarah Messenger Pete Allenson Brian Strutton Heather Wakefield

Joint Secretaries
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People Block Report    -   14th October 2010

 


The different meetings that I have attended I have given below the main topics that were discussed at each.

  


CLS Meeting – 16.9.10

 


CLS employ 1500 staff in their homes around the whole of Cheshire. CLS is a shared service.  They run the Old People’s Homes that were transferred from CCC.  They are also looking to closing one home in Crewe, at a loss of 16 staff.  No additional monies for a pay rise, but if some staff are willing to lose their triple time at bank holidays they can fund the pay rise.  Staff are being balloted on this.


----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 


Adult JCNP – 21.9.10

 


3 million short in budget, raft of measures in place to try and address the shortfall.  

Pauline Walsh talked about new Directorate Adult, Community, Health & Wellbeing. Lisa Burrows to look at business support in Adults and H & W, 

Technical update or oracle.

Gary Booth talked about commissioning and individual cost centre to allow staff to see where monies are going before spending and to improve data capture.

Melanie Henniker talked about harmonisation hopefully to be completed by end of calendar year, new policies by end of 31.3.11, Efficiency savings, looking at structures.


Sandra talked about briefing note that recently went out.  VR now opened up to all staff to gauge interest.


----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 


Local Government Service Group UNISON – 23.9.10


 


Frank Hont and Heather Wakefield from National gave a talk on current issues.


Frank talked about 29.9.10 being Euro day for Austerity & 19.10.10 lobby of MPS in London.


Heather talked about 28% jobs cut in Public sector in the NW, 3½ billion in reserves in unallocated in L/A budgets, why the need for all the cuts?


SSSNB for support staff not going to happen for the time being.  67% of people earn below 21,000 in LG.


Cuts in terms and conditions, looking at first 3 days of sickness not being paid, attempts to cut AL.  Our terms and conditions are the lowest, NHS are better.  4½ million people still low paid in LG.


----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 


EDT – 28.9.10


 


Meeting with Lucia Scally on changes in EDT which is currently shared service, from 1.4.10 will be split.  Changes have been explained in the recent RADAR


----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 


Children’s Services – 28.9.


 


Met with Cath Knowles and Karen Trousdale (HR).


Unannounced  inspection raised some issues. 471 children in care.  Costs very expensive.  There are going to be 15 group managers managing small numbers of staff, structure is now out on intranet.  There will still be pods managed by managers, idea is to reduce caseloads for SW.  SW are to be reminded about the importance of keeping paper work up to date, help will be given.


 


There were lots of issues discussed.  If anyone from Children’s Services wishes to know more please contact myself.


----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 

Children’s JCNP – 8.10.10          


 


Redesign of Children’s Services version 2 now out.  Lorraine Butcher to have an Assistant Director to help.  More schools are applying for academia status.


----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 


Pensions


 


Lord Hutton interim report is now available on the internet.    Report recognised that LG pensions are not gold plated.  Interim measure, changing the benefits structure, contracting public service pension schemes into the state second pension and increasing contribution rates. 


 


Pensions investment panel 6 & 7 October   Edinburgh


 


Baillie Gifford one of the investment consultants that the panel uses invited LA stake holders to a two day seminar, the seminar was called "A Time of Change"  The two days 


looked at different and new ways of investing monies to try and get better returns for the fund.  There were 150 people from various LA around the country and other pension bodies from the private sector, the two days were informative and interesting to the members of the panel who travelled down with me and food for thought.  The Cheshire Fund is doing well despite the recession but obviously investing our monies wisely and safely will continue.     


  


----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


 


 


Olga Kokkinis

BRANCH SECRETARY/PEOPLE LEAD

13.10.10
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CAR ALLOWANCES

2010 REPORT OF THE TECHNICAL ADVISERS

1 Introduction

This is the report of the Technical Advisers following their review of the costs
of motoring in relation to the agreed formula.

2 The Standard Car

The vehicles chosen are set out in Appendix 1. It should be noted that cars
have been chosen from the list of best selling cars where possible, with the
exception noted below.

Group One cars comprise only 3.41% of the total market at 68,098 units.
This is still a small proportion of the cars sold but has increased by 140%
since last year. We have been able to select four cars for Group One, but as
in recent years not all from the top twenty sellers. Only one of the vehicles is
in the top twenty selling cars for 2009.

Group Two cars represent 37.2% of the total market with 742,153 units sold,
this is an increase of 4.1% compared to 2008 in a reduced market, and this
sector maintains its position as the most popular vehicle group in the UK
market.

Group Three cars represent 26.61% of the total market with 530,849 sales,
this is a decrease of 14.22% compared to 2008, although this sector still
represents the second largest proportion of new cars sold in the UK by a
significant margin.

Groups Two and Three continue to represent the bulk of vehicles sold in the
UK at about 63.8% of the total although the total size of the new car market
shrank by 6.4% compared to 2008. Whilst the percentage of private
purchases has increased to 53.9% of the new car market, this is somewhat
misleading as the taxation regime for company car users has resulted in
many new “company cars” being treated as private purchases and the
Government Scrappage Scheme resulted in approximately 280,000 new car
sales to private buyers.

The private purchases, however, tend to mirror the vehicle types purchased
by the fleet sector, and this would confirm that the top twenty selling vehicles
still have a great relevance for the “local government” market.

As we predicted in recent years, the consistent drive by manufacturers to
meet the increasing EU emissions regulations means that engine sizes are
increasing and it will therefore become difficult to deal with both Groups One
and Two in future years. (See future developments, paragraph 13 below).

Car Allowances 2010 1





The increase in engine size means that vehicles move between Groups
making year on year comparisons more difficult.

Sales of diesel vehicles did not follow recent trends and reduced to a market
share of 41.7% or 832,456 units. Motor Industry analysts predict market share
to be sustained although at a reduced rate of increase due to the differential
pricing of diesel and petrol. Although the majority of new sales are made to
businesses in Vehicle Groups Three and above, significant increases in sales
will result in substantial numbers appearing on the second hand market and
being purchased by public sector employees.

Registrations of alternatively fuelled vehicles were reduced by 5.5% in 2009
to 14,963. This represents 0.8% of the total market for new cars.

3 Purchase and Selling Prices
The figures are set out in Appendix 2. The difference between the average
purchase price and the average selling price (after five years, or 50,000 miles)
is divided by 5 to give an annual depreciation.

4 Fuel Consumption

The data is set out in Appendix 3. The following rates result:

Band Miles Per Gallon

451 - 999cc 54 (previous — 53)
1000 - 1199cc 49 (previous — 48)
1200 - 1450cc 45 (previous - 44)

The five years of figures which are taken into account to determine the
average of fuel consumption for each group, are derived entirely from the
Official Fuel Consumption Test, based on EU Directive 1999/100/EC, which
itself is based on the EU Directive 1993/116/EC. This Official Fuel
Consumption Test is deemed to provide consumption figures that are more
representative of “real world” motoring. Details of its basis are shown at
Appendix 3.

The Miles per Gallon in all Groups has increased as a result of the greater

efficiency of cars in the Group over the last five years as reflected in the
moving averages.
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5 Fuel Price

The petrol element is based on unleaded fuel at 111.74 per litre (507.95 per
gallon) and using the fuel consumption figures would produce costs per mile

as follows:-
Band Cost Per Mile (p)
451 - 999cc 9.406 (previous —7.433p)
1000 - 1199cc 10.366 (previous —8.207p)
1200 - 1450cc 11.288 (previous —8.953p)

Averages are based on actual pump prices in the first two weeks of January
2010 as surveyed by the Automobile Association on behalf of the Society of
Motor Manufacturers and Traders.

Following the turbulence of 2007 and the first half of 2008, fuel prices started
to soften immediately after the completion of the Olympic Games in China,
and with economic recession gripping North America, the biggest consumer
of oil products, prices fell to their lowest level for 21 months by the end of
December 2008. Since that date however, fuel prices have been subject to
steady increases.

Although the OPEC Nations have tried to agree to a reduction in production of
oil, unwillingness from the Russian Oil producers has limited the effectiveness
of this. Oil Industry Analysts do not expect significant changes in oil prices
during the current economic downturn.

The Chancellor has reinstated the 2.5% VAT reduction as from 1 January
2010. The Petrol Retailers Association believes that fuel could be faced with
increases in duty during 2010.

6 Tyres
Prices have increased by an average of 8.00% across the range of standard
fitment tyres, lower than last year’s increase of 15%. This is the seventh year

in which tyre costs have increased. The basis of the formula in historic costing
could however be reviewed. (See paragraph 13, below.)

Percentage Previous Present Cost

Increase Base
Band % P P
451 — 999cc 8% 1.068 1.153
1000 - 1199cc 8% 1.268 1.369
1200 - 1450cc 8% 1.432 1.547
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7 Servicing, Repairs, Renewals and Oils

The same methodology has been used as for previous years i.e. the average
cost per mile for each Group is determined for 2009 and then brought into a 5
year rolling average, with earlier years repriced using the relevant retail price

index.
Band Pence Per
mile
451 — 999cc 3.143 (previous — 3.215p)
1000 — 1199cc 2.702 (previous — 2.768p)
1200 — 1450cc 3.591 (previous — 3.839p)

The background data is set out in Appendix 4.

This area remains difficult to deal with, and new models coming on to the
market have longer service intervals and reduced servicing costs. New
vehicles introduced into Groups One Two and Three for 2010 have reduced
the average service costs of those groups

Although manufacturers continue to increase the interval between services on
a mileage basis, a feature of the newest models introduced is a computerised
access to engine management systems which allows faults to be called up
electronically, and as a consequence servicing time and costs are being
reduced further.

The increase in servicing prices, as measured by the Retail Price Index (RPI),
tend to be offset by reducing real costs over the five years used in the moving
average adopted in the formula.

8 Insurances

The agreed approach to calculating insurance costs has been to uprate the
previous year’s figures by the relevant element of the RPI (note reference tp
future developments on items based on historic costing in paragraph 13).
The insurance element has increased from 446.8 to 512.4 over the last year,
which is an increase of 14.7%. Applying this percentage to the previous
amounts gives the following:

Band £

451 - 999cc 1,553 (Previous 1,354)
1100 - 1199cc 1,672 (Previous 1,458)
1200 - 1450cc 1,995 (Previous 1,739)
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9 Depreciation

Until the introduction of the Government Scrappage Scheme in July, new car
sales had fallen for fifteen consecutive months. Prior to the introduction of the
Scheme new car sales in 2009 were 26% lower than the corresponding
period for 2008 whilst after the Scheme’s introduction, sales increased by
some 21% compared to the same period in 2008. .

The stability of new car prices has continued to hold, with many new car
prices remaining around their 2001/2002 level, although there are signs that
this may change in 2010 as Ford have announced significant increases
across their range. Previous stability has been achieved in the main by
reduced specifications and lower dealer margins as a consequence of the
move to parallel imports in the late 1990’s. The current policy for the pricing of
new cars continues to depress the residual values of second hand vehicles

Depreciation is also, however, affected when cars become obsolete. When
new models are introduced into groups the depreciation of the five year old
and obsolete design can increase significantly. During 2009 new models of
the Citroen C1, Ford Fiesta, VW Golf, VW Polo and Peugeot 308 were
introduced

Motor Industry sources are predicting a number of new cars from seven major
companies are to be introduced during 2010 in Groups Two and Three. If
these vehicles become top sellers, as we anticipate some of them will
become, this could have a major impact on the residual values of the
obsolete models.

Having said that the major impact on the residual values of second hand cars
at the time of this report is the economic downturn, which has had a
significant effect upon consumer confidence and resulted in a sharp
downward trend in second hand values. Trends are very difficult to predict but
from a low point in January 2009 second hand car values increased as the
number of vehicles coming on to the market reduced, and then after July
when the Scrappage Scheme was launched second-hand values once again
decreased as people who may have been in the market for a second hand
vehicle were instead able to trade up to a new but smaller car.

The sales of Group One cars, at 3.4% of the total market, are not represented
by the volume sellers during 2009 and this figure has been increased on a
one-off basis by the Scrappage Scheme. The continued trend of
manufacturers to fit slightly larger engines to vehicles in order to meet EU
requirements is likely to prevent large sales within this sector. The predicted
uptake of alternately fuelled vehicles has not taken place and it remains to be
seen whether new vehicles from Honda and Toyota can make inroads into
the market place as anything but niche players.
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The use of the figures of purchase and resale prices set out in Appendix 2
gives the following figures:

Band Depreciation Percentage
Change
£ %

451 - 999cc 1,206 (previous - £1,247) -3.2
1000 - 1199cc 1,431 (previous - £1,372) 4.3
1200 - 1450cc 2,032 (previous - £2.058) -1.3

4,669 (previous - £4,677) -0.2

The calculations produce variations in the level of depreciation from 2009 i.e.
a reduction of 3.2% for Band 1, plus 4.3% for Band 2 and minus 1.3% for
Band 3. The formula is based on real historical depreciation figures, whereas
all other motoring organisations base their calculations on predicted future
depreciation estimates. To smooth out variations from year to year, in
previous reviews, an average depreciation percentage has been applied
across all three groups.

Your advisers remain concerned at potential variations arising between bands
for reasons set out in the report. It is therefore recommended that previous
practise is continued and the band results be aggregated. This would give a
reduction in depreciation of 0.17% which, if applied to the bands, would give:

2009 2010
£ £
Band 1 1,219 ) 1,217
Band 2 1,439 ) X 0.9983. 1,437
Band 3 2,020 ) 2,017
4,678 4,671

10 Vehicle Excise Duty

The formula assumes local government officers drive cars up to five years
old. From 2006 therefore, the duties payable on cars registered before
1 March 2001 are not relevant to the calculation.

The Chancellor in his Pre-Budget Statement in October 2008 confirmed that
the planned reform of Vehicle Excise Duty (VED) had been delayed from
2009 to 2010. The revised proposals are set out below and the information is
restricted to that applicable to the Standard Cars that have been selected for
2010.
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Vehicles relevant to this report registered after 1.3.2001

Band CO, Emission (g/km) 2009/10 (£) 2010/11 (£)

A Up to 100 - -

B 101 to 110 35 20
C 111to 120 35 30
D 121 to 130 120 90
E 131 to 140 120 110
F 141 to 150 125 125
G 151 to 165 150 155

These figures may be varied by the Chancellor's March 2010 Budget
Statement

The bandings of the standard cars are shown at Appendix 5. The Group
averages are £48 for Group 1; £100 for Group 2 and £120 for Group 3.

The separate duty for alternative fuelled cars and diesel cars, are ignored for
the purpose of this review, although the revised bandings in 2006 and 2007
were introduced to encourage the use of alternative fuelled vehicles as well
as discourage the use of vehicles with higher exhaust pollutions.

11 Environmental Issues Impact

Average new car CO, emissions showed their fastest rate of decline in 2009
with a 5.4% reduction to 149.5g/km. This was assisted by the Scrappage
Scheme with the average CO, value of vehicles through this scheme being
133.3g/km.

The market bore witness to a number of new low CO, emitting models with
manufacturers offering eco versions of many of their mainstream models.

The shift to diesel and alternatively fuelled cars was not sustained in 2009 but
this is thought to be as a consequence of the Scrappage Scheme rather than
a long term trend.

At the end of 2007 the EU published the Directive detailing European—wide
mandatory emissions targets for new cars to achieve 130g/km by 2012. The
Directive also indicated the very high fees for non-compliance with the
targets.

In the UK, to achieve the targets by 2012, will require a reduction of some
10.0g/km reduction a year over the next two years.

12 Summary

The above items are summarised in Appendix 6 together with the formula
based allowances that would result.
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13 Future Developments

The major areas for review have not changed for a number of years and
include:

As manufacturers strive to meet ever tightening emission regulations,
new engines with slightly larger capacities are being introduced,
generally around 1250cc. This has the effect of moving Group Two
cars into Group Three and leads to distortions of operating costs and
residual values. A good example of this is the Ford Fiesta which,
although being in Group 3 for engine capacity, has the size and
running costs of a typical Group Two car. The capacity classes for
Groups Two and Three should be the subject of a review.

The number of diesel-engined cars being sold has reached a
significant level and is expected to reach in excess of 42% in 2010.
The average diesel engined vehicle is generally more fuel efficient than
its petrol powered counterpart, and as an example the best selling
diesel engined car, the Ford Focus has a fuel cost per mile of 8.23
pence, compared to a fuel cost per mile of 11.66 pence for the petrol
engined equivalent. The cost of operating diesel engined vehicles
should be researched for possible factoring into future reviews.

The formula used has a number of areas based on historic costing, an
example of this is the element for tyres which updates previous year
figures for inflation but does not take account of technical or other
changes that have increased the service life of tyres in recent years.
This could reduce the cost element of tyres per mile by up to 50%. The
formula in respect of issues of this nature should be reviewed.

K Dixon and P Gregory, Technical Advisers

March 2010
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Appendix 1

STANDARD CAR ANALYSIS

1 SMMT - Top Twenty Sellers 2009

BMW 3 Series Peugeot 308 VIW Golf

Ford Fiesta BMW Mini Toyota Yaris
Honda Jazz Vauxhall Astra Nissan Qashgai
Ford Mondeo BMW 1 Series Audi A3

Honda Civic Vauxhall Corsa Ford Focus
Peugeot 207 V/W Passat Vauxhall Insignia
Renault Clio V/W Polo

2 Standard Cars Related to Bands

451 - 999cc (3/5 door)

Citroen C1 VT (3); Vauxhall Agila 1.0i 12v ecoFLEX (5);
Toyota Yaris 1.0VVT-i T2 (3); Chevrolet Matiz 1.0SE (5).

1000 - 1199cc (3/5 door)

Volkswagen Polo 1.2 60 Moda; Honda Jazz 1.2SE (5); Renault Clio 1.2
Expression (5); Vauxhall Corsa 1.2 16v Life (3).

1200 - 1450cc (5 door)

Ford Focus 1.4 Studio; Volkswagen Golf 1.4 80 S, Vauxhall Astra 1.4 100
Exclusive; Ford Fiesta 1.25i 82 Edge.

Note: The Nissan Micra has been replaced by the Honda Jazz in Group 2.
Apart from minor model changes the remaining standard cars remain
unchanged from last year.
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Appendix 2

PURCHASE PRICE AND RESIDUAL VALUE (RESALE VALUE)

JANUARY 2010

Car Type Purchase Average Selling Difference
Price Price 5 Years Old +5
50,000 Miles
£ £ £
Band 1: 451 —999cc
Citroen C1 8,095 3,230
Vauxhall Agila 9,495 2,143
Chevrolet Matiz 7,495 2,280
Toyota Yaris 9,905 3,215
Average Band 1 8,748 2,717 1,206
Band 2 : 1000cc to 1199cc
V/W Polo 10,785 3,408
Honda Jazz 11,365 3,860
Renault Clio Expression 11,085 2,920
Vauxhall Corsa Life 8,690 3,119
Average Band 2 10,481 3,327 1,431
Band 3 : 1199cc to 1450cc
Ford Focus 14,945 3,873
VIW Golf 14,660 6,113
Ford Fiesta 12,445 3,388
Vauxhall Astra 16,010 4,043
Average Band 3 14,515 4,354 2,032
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Appendix 3

FUEL CONSUMPTION ANALYSIS

Miles Per Gallon
Band 1 Band 2 Band 3
450 to 999cc | 1000cc to 1199cc 1200cc to 1450cc

Weighted Average
(EC116-93)
Five Year Average Band 1 Band 2 Band 3
2010 56.55 50.33 46.98
2009 55.15 48.30 44.53
2008 53.20 48.30 44.30
2007 53.20 47.90 43.63
2006 53.20 49.25 43.40
Average 54.26 48.82 44.57

Weighted Average for the Official Fuel Consumption Test

Urban Cycle: From a cold start, the cycle consists of a series of accelerations,
steady speeds, decelerations and idling, maximum speed 31 mph, average 12 mph
and distance 2.5 miles.

Extra Urban Cycle: This follows the urban cycle and consists of half steady speed
driving, and the remainder accelerations, decelerations and some idling. Maximum
speed is 75mph, average 39 mph and distance 4.3 miles.

Combined Fuel Consumption: This figure is a weighted average of the two cycles,

48% for Urban Cycle and 52% for Extra Urban and has now been used for all
calculations.
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Appendix 4

SERVICE, REPAIRS, RENEWALS, AND OILS ANALYSIS
(pence per mile)

2010 Costs
Car Type Source
Fleet Management Services
P

Band 1 : 451-999cc
Average Band 1 2.663
Band 2 : 1000cc - 1199cc
Average Band 2 2.330
Band 3 : 1200cc to 1450cc
Average Band 3 2.753

Five Year Moving Average

Band 1 Band 2 Band 3
Oct Repriced Oct Repriced Oct Repriced
2008 2008 2008
Cost cost Cost
p Y Y p p Y
2010 2.663 2.330 2.753
2009 2.745 2.830 2.573 2.652 3.108 3.204
2008 3.342 3.445 2.668 2.750 3.783 3.900
2007 3.222 3.321 2.749 2.834 3.806 3.924
2006 3.354 3.458 2.855 2.943 4.050 4.175
15.717 13.509 17.956
5 year +5 +5 +5
average
3.143 2.702 3.591
Note

The repricing is achieved by applying the maintenance of motor vehicles index within
the Motoring Expenditure element of the Index of Retail Prices. There is no
completely accurate index that would reflect these costs but the RPI is generally

understood.

2009

(Oct)

343.9

2008

(Oct)

333.6
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Appendix 5

VEHICLE EXCISE DUTY

Excise Band Duty Average
£ £

Band 1

Chevrolet Matiz E 110

Vauxhall Agila C 30

Citroen C1 B 20

Toyota Yaris C 30 48
Band 2

Honda Jazz D 90

Renault Clio E 110

Vauxhall Corsa E 110

V/W Polo D 90 100
Band 3

Ford Fiesta E 110

Ford Focus G 155

Vauxhall Astra D 90

V/W Golf F 125 120
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MOTOR CAR ALLOWANCES

Appendix 6

451 - 1000 - 1200 -
999cc 1199cc 1450cc
£ £ £
Standing Charges (per annum)
Depreciation 1,217 1,437 2,017
Tax 48 100 120
Insurance 1,553 1,672 1,995
2,818 3,209 4,132
Lump sum allowance for essential users
based on 30% of standing charges £846 £963 £1,239
(rounded to nearest multiple of £3)
Remainder of standing charge to be paid
at a mileage rate over 8,500 miles 23.200p 26.424p 34.035p
Running Expenses (per mile) P P P
Petrol (unleaded) — 111.74p per litre 9.406 10.366 11.288
Tyres 1.153 1.369 1.547
Servicing, repairs, renewals, oll 3.143 2.702 3.591
13.702 14.437 16.426
Allowances
Essential Users
Lump sum per annum £846 £963 £1,239
Per mile first 8,500 miles 36.9p 40.9p 50.5p
Per mile - after 8,500 miles 13.7p 14.4p 16.4p
Casual Users
Per mile first 8,500 miles 46.9p 52.2p 65.0p
Per mile - after 8,500 miles 13.7p 14.4p 16.4p
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Cheshire East Harmonisation of Pay & Benefits Briefing

Wednesday 22nd September 2010

At yesterday’s Harmonisation meeting, Cheshire East wanted to look at Staff Travel Arrangements ie Car Allowances, Car Mileage rates and the assessment criteria for allocation. In order to do this, Amanda Rudham led the joint discussion and made a powerpoint presentation.


Prior to the meeting, the Joint Unions met with their Regional Officers, and came u with a number of likely issues ie national agreement mileage rate, meant our position was clearly laid out, as a flat mileage rate was outside the national framework.


The project objectives are to develop 


· a new and modern set of employee terms and conditions build on good practice to suit Cheshire East, 


· a new pay and grading structure which is affordable and meets equal pay requirements, 


· a single set of harmonised terms and condition for all employees by April to July 2011, taking into account legacy protection arrangements, 


· resolve the historical issues related to both Congleton  and Macclesfield single status arrangements


An overview of the current budget for mileage shows 3,965 Cheshire East employees claimed car mileage and have travelled 5,694,073 business miles in 2009/2010. This does not include relocation mileage. (1,239 employees eligible for Essential / Regular Mileage) and (2,570 claimed casual mileage) and (156 leased cars, who receive only the petrol element of the mileage rate)

Business Mileage cost Cheshire East Council in 2009/2010 - £4,215,503 including lump sum payments of £1,299,068 (1,239 employees eligible) and mileage payments of £2,916,435 

Amanda went on to explain the current NJC national mileage rates (attached) (guess her colleagues in HR needed the training ???) as it was obvious from a number of their comments that they did not clearly understanding the basis of calculation of the rates through the Technical Officers Report (attached)

Amanda went on to explain the Her Majesty’s Revenue & Customs rates, which are for taxation purposes, and have not increased in years – First 10,000 miles @ 40p per mile and over 10,000 @ 25p per mile (non taxable)


Amanda explained that Cheshire East Council and all legacy Council’s paid NJC car mileage rates, however the criteria for allocating Essential Mileage Lump Sums was very different in each Council. 

Cheshire East have adopted the former Cheshire County Council criteria for all new employees, as well as those signing over to Cheshire East Council terms and condition from legacy authorities. 


This is very important as this had not previously been discussed with Trade Union or employees previously. This means that if an employee does not meet the Cheshire East criteria, they could subsequently lose their entitlement to lump sum on signing a new contract.

Essential or Regular User Assessment Criteria


· Cheshire East Council – Head of Service / delegated Manager based on points from eligibility assessment form


· Cheshire County Council – Authorised by Manager based on points from eligibility assessment form

· Congleton BC – Users whose duties were of a nature where it was essential to have a car at their disposal whenever required, approved by Director and confirm by Personnel Committee


· Macclesfield BC – Human Resources held a list of jobs, where necessary for postholder to use a vehicle to undertake duties


· Crewe & Nantwich BC – Grade S01 and above dependant on requirements of the role, signed off by director


Lease Car User Assessment Criteria


· Cheshire County Council – Car users may, with County Managers approval, opt for the scheme, as an alternative to their entitlement to Cheshire essential user allowance 

· Congleton BC – Eligibility limited to essential mileage users only, whose regular annual official mileage is in excess of 2,000 miles

· Macclesfield BC – Open to staff who the Council had identified as needing a car to efficiently carry out duties (ie in receipt of an essential or approved casual user car allowance). Applications approved by the Head of HR and OD) 

· Crewe & Nantwich BC - Offered as an alternative to the Regular User allowance payable to designated essential car users. Participation in the scheme was voluntary. Applications certified by Human Resources Manager and approved by Executive Director (Treasury & Corporate Support)

Equality Information


· Essential /Regular Users (Male 365, Female 865)


· Occasional / Casual Users (Male 578, Female 1,992)

· Lease Car Users (Male 81, Female 75)

Amanda went on to do a comparison of mileage rates with the National Health Service, and Staffordshire County Council, who moved away from the National Agreement a number of years ago, which have lower essential lump sum and mileage rates and lower casual mileage rates. 


The reason for reducing the need to travel and reviewing car mileage were given as:


· Travel hierarchy – better use of public transport systems, have you been on the hourly 37 or 38 bus was the reply


· Mileage targets for Teams being considered – how can you possibly manage this situation, based on the needs of the service

· Better Use of Pool and Hire Car – not enough flexibility to meet needs of the service

· Car sharing arrangements – already taking place, but needs co-ordinate effort

· ICT conferencing facilities – buildings have very different levels of equipment and facilities, needs to be considered a part of the refurbishment programme

· Increase use of Mobile and Flexible working arrangement – still being used as a management control mechanism, centralised teams and meetings mean travel across third largest local authority geographical area in the UK


Purpose for the Review

· Simplified / streamlined administration process – good excuse to introduce flat rate

· Harmonisation project – definitely equality issues need addressing, has equality impact assessment been done on the proposal


· Removal of current car lease schemes and introduction of a salary sacrifice / universal car scheme for all employees to access – significant increased costs for those doing high mileage

Areas for Discussion

Introduction of flat rate mileage for all employees


· The stance from all Unions present, made their position very clear, that any move away from NJC National Agreement Part 2 Condition, would not be considered, and if required the National Joint Trade Union Secretaries for the GMB, Unison, Unite and NUT, Soulbury would register a formal dispute and progress the matter through the NJC machinery with the appropriate Provincial Council and National Joint Council. 


Maintain the Regular / Occasional Status but reduce the rate


This was proposed by Cheshire East on the basis of moving away from the higher mileage band ie (1200–1450cc) to encourage the use of smaller vehicles ie (451-999cc) and/or (1000-1199cc)

· The joint Unions required time to seek legal advice as to whether this action would breach the National Agreement, as it currently stands all three bands are applicable under the National agreement.


Review the assessment criteria for all essential and regular car users


· This is clearly within the jurisdiction of Cheshire East Council, as it is not part of the national agreement, part  2 provisions, as it is part of the local terms and conditions of employment and therefore should be subject to consultation with the unions 

This is what is stated in the National  Joint Council for Local Government Services National Agreement on Pay and Conditions of Service (Green Book)


NJC Agreement PART 2 Key National Provisions


Key national provisions which are for application by all local authorities to all employees covered by the NJC. They are basic provisions which constitute a standard throughout the UK.

12. Car Allowances


12.1 Where an employing authority authorises an employee to use a private car on official business, the employee will receive an allowance in accordance with the provision set out in Part 3 Section 6.


NJC Agreement PART 3 Key National Provisions


Other national provisions which may be modified by local negotiation. The party proposing change must state in writing what changes are sought and why and the parties must then seek to reach agreement, normally within three months. Where agreement is not possible, either party may refer the failure to agree to the provincial joint secretaries (or other mutually agreed persons) for conciliation. If the provincial conciliation is unsuccessful, the provincial secretaries may recommend further procedures for resolution of the difference, including external conciliation, mediation or binding ACAS arbitration. The above procedures should if possible be completed normally within a further three months.


6. Car Allowances


6.1 Employees required to use their motor vehicles for the efficient performance of their duties will receive allowances for the use of their motor vehicles on business only after being so authorised by the local authority. The local authority may


determine whether the use is casual or essential and the cubic capacity of car considered appropriate.


6.2 Essential users are those whose duties are of such a nature that it is essential for them to have a motor car at their disposal whenever required. If the employee uses a private car in carrying out those official duties then they shall be entitled to receive the lump sum allowance and mileage rates set out below.

6.3 Where a car is not in use as a result of either a mechanical defect or the absence of the employee through illness;


(i) The lump sum payments should be paid for the remainder of the month in which the car first went out of  use, and for a further three months thereafter. For the following three months, payment should be made at the rate of 50% of the lump sum payment. (ii) During the period when a car is off the road for repairs, reimbursement in respect of travel by other forms of transport should be made by the employing authority.


6.4 Casual users are those for whom it is desirable that a car should be available when required. The mileage rates are set out below.


6.5 Local authorities should not make it a condition of employment that employees graded below point 13 should provide motor cars for official use.


6.6 An authorised car user may apply to the authority for financial assistance to purchase a car.


6.7 The allowances are contained on the card inside the back cover and will be reviewed by the NJC each year to take effect from 1 April or during the year as necessary.

Notes. 


(a) Where a local authority authorises the use of a car in excess of 1450 cc it should fix an allowance not lower than that prescribed for the category 1200 to 1450 cc. 


(b) The lowest category of allowance (451 to 999 cc) shall be payable only to employees actually using a vehicle with an engine falling into the 451 to 999 cc


category.


(c) The scale of allowance to be paid to authorised employees of a local authority for the casual use of private motor cars whilst engaged on official duties operates so that a casual user does not at any mileage figure receive more than would have been received under the essential user allowance.


